Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 3rd June 2015 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy, M Reeve, M Clements, M Shave, S Hill, J Miller, A Mole, R Shelley, R Stearn,
K Price (Clerk), District Cllr J Wilshaw, County Cllr A Stringer and 3 members of the public.
1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence. No apologies received
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  None received.
3. To approve the minutes of the May meeting held on 13th May 2015.  The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes.  The Chairman signed the minutes as a true and accurate record.
4. Matters arising from above minutes.  
· Pg 398 – Grass cutting – Football Club not sports & social club.  Clerk apologised for this mistake and will  ammend minutes accordingly.
· Pg 400 – Item 18 Mr Stearns item requested to bring forward for tonight’s agenda.  Cllr Reeve asked why Cllr Stearn was advised to put his proposal in writing. The clerk advised that Cllr Stearn was not raising a proposal only asking for clarification and it was included in tonight’s agenda and therefore did not need to be put in writing prior to the next meeting.  Cllr Miller felt that it would be good if all Cllrs refreshed their knowledge of standing orders to ensure that we are all working to the same guidelines.  Clerk to re-issue standing orders to all Cllrs.
5. Clerks report following previous meeting
· Crier submission was submitted just about in time, there were some late amendments to reflect the election results and a leaflet has been included for the next Broadband meeting, this had to be done as an insert.  Printing was completed by Cllr Ken Goudy.  
· RTI submission has been submitted successfully.

· All cheques for payment have been issued.

· All meeting minutes and agendas moving forward are now available on the village website.  The clerk has registered for a days training on 9th June at SALC offices.

· Online Register of Interests forms – Clerk has ensured that all register of interests forms have been completed online / submitted to MSDC.  Closing date is this Friday 5th June. 

· Community Action Suffolk working committee meeting has been arranged for Wednesday 10th June at the Chairman’s home address at 7.30pm.  
· Clerk has asked the Football club if they could raise at their next meeting whether cutting the front of the village hall would be something they would consider and at what cost.  Roy Balmforth has confirmed that they would be up for doing it at a cost of £28 per cut.  This compares to a £32.56 from CGM.  Clerk to clarify the area to include the car park and the side of the village Hall.  Proposed to ask the football club to cut before the village fete.
· Clerk has issued letter from the Chairman thanking Mr Tony Reeve for his time served on the parish council.

· The new list of committee members is now on display on the village website and on the village noticeboard outside the shop.

· The declarations of expenses have been returned to MSDC by signed for delivery with Royal Mail.

· Clerk has contacted Tom Duschene regarding the rabbit fencing and thanked him for fulfilling his obligation even though his tender was unsuccessful moving forward.  Tom has responded, email to be read as part of the correspondence received.
· Clerk has been asked to clerk for Westhorpe Parish Council at a planning meeting that the Clerk for Westhorpe has a prejudicial interest.  As the clerk also has self employed status the parish council advised that this was nothing to do with Old Newton and the Clerk should invoice for her time direct to Westhorpe parish council.

6. Financial matters & Financial report
The internal audit has been completed with no issues raised.  The audit report was read to the Parish Council and the audit annual governance statement was confirmed and signed accordingly. This means that our accounts are now ready for submission to BDO for external audit.  The extra information BDO have requested regarding the WLB has also been compiled and will be sent with the audit pack.

· Clerk has submitted a VAT re-claim.  £536.19 for the period 04/06/14 – 04/03/15.

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance =  £26,703.62  (29/05/15)

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,356.88 (01.04.15)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £251.61 (01.04.15)

Accounts for payment – May 2015:

· KAREN PRICE – Salary May £608.33.  Tax & NI = None to pay & expenses £82.01 = £690.34
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax £ Nil to pay

· MSDC – Dog waste & litter bin charges for 2015/2016 - £330.00

· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance £180.00

Monies Received – May 2015: 

· Dignity Funeral Services – Cemetery fees £200.00 (payslip 100072 banked 01.05.15)

· ONGAA – Allotment land rent £420.00 (payslip 100072 banked 01.05.15)

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

7. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· SCC Highways – Road Closure notice C407 Chapel Road, Gipping Road and Old Newton Road – 15th – 23rd June 2015

· Response email from Roy Balmforth – Grass Cutting front of the village hall
· MSDC – Town & Parish Liaison meetings June 2015

· Email letter from Mr Neil Butcher – Chair of Governors Old Newton School – Reluctance is still there from land owners.  Cllr Stringer says he can speak face to face to get perhaps a licensed path put in place.
· Email response from Tom Duschene – Rabbit netting

· Email letter from Stowmarket Town Council

· RTPI – Annual Conference for Councillors – 19th June 2015

All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
8. To receive Police Report 
There are no crimes to report since the last meeting. 

Priorities: - The next Area Forum and Priority Setting Meeting will be at Eye Police Station Monday 27th July 2015 starting at 7pm .  Members of the public are welcome and encouraged to attend. Please visit the local SNT web site for details of SNT surgeries and public events. 

The current priorities are:

1. Reducing rural crime and thefts from outside areas.

2. Prevention and detection of burglaries

9. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Mrs Jill Wilshaw.  
During the past 5 years Babergh and MSDC have been working towards integration. They have not merged as you know because although we voted for the merger Babergh residents just voted against.  However in 2012 we integrated the management system. 

The main purpose of the Councils moving forward is to make them more efficient and economical. They want to deliver more homes and jobs to keep the economy flourishing and to ensure the jobs for the young are forthcoming and encouraging them to take up the skills available. The Council is having to use its assets more creatively. It is integrating health, housing and care, promoting healthy living ensuring the elderly can stay in their own homes.

The Council wants to increase its support of businesses as the skills sector is fundamental to the economy. We need resilient and self-sustaining communities and a “whole systems” approach to waste making it more efficient.

The Council is setting up steering boards to move projects forward and suggest new ways of doing things which would be more efficient. They want local government and the communities to work together to help with this strategy, so if anyone has any ideas of how they think they would like Old Newton to develop or any suggestions of how they would like the Council to move forward then please let Cllr Wilshaw know.

As you know Cllr Wilshaw has only been in the job a month so is still learning but understanding the workings of the Council more each day. She has also been on a few courses to find out what the different departments do and how she can get involved and pass on knowledge to the Ward.  Cllr Willshaw would like to reiterate that if anyone has anything they would like to discuss she is always at the end of a phone or easily contactable by email. Please do not hesitate to do so even if you think it is trivial; nothing is trivial it is always essential in your eyes.

Cllr Stearn – Stated that he believes that there is much more rubbish going in the black bins – does this mean that we are recycling less…  Cllr Stearn asked if Cllr Wilshaw could find out how much dioxine there is in Suffolk.  Cllr Stringer confirmed that apparently we are recycling less at the moment.
10. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer.  
Suffolk County Council’s Ofsted -  The County Council has received its long awaited Ofsted report, looking into our own education service, the letter was dated February, but it was only released 2 weeks ago. Extracts from the report do make sober reading..
“The local authority has been too slow in acting on the areas for improvement identified in the previous inspection. Too few pupils in Suffolk attend a good or outstanding school, particularly in Lowestoft and Ipswich which have the highest levels of deprivation in the county. Elected members and local authority senior leaders are committed to their vision of raising aspiration and improving outcomes for all children and young people. The senior leaders have rightly focused their attention on inadequate schools, but have only recently established systems for identifying other schools at risk of deteriorating. As a result, poorly performing schools that have been supported and challenged have improved while others have declined. The number of pupils achieving average levels of attainment and making at least nationally expected progress by the end of their primary and secondary school education remains below average and is especially low for disadvantaged pupils. The local authority has set suitable targets for school improvement. However, as the targets set by schools themselves are not yet linked to these, it is difficult to see how they will be met.”

The report does not contain any real surprises, but the closure of Stoke Ash primary school last year, is easily explained in the light of this current report, the challenge is to make sure no more schools suffer the same fate, while making sure ever increasing numbers of Suffolk pupils attend a good or outstanding school.

Plan”C” - At the last full Council meeting, Suffolk County Council elected a new leader of the ruling Conservative group. His name is Colin Noble, his election has been the culmination of an enormous amount of internal wrangling, and in my opinion, a complete distraction, from the many challenges or County faces.

Suffolk Devolution - Many of you may remember that last year Cllr Stringer went to a conference in Bournemouth were the subject of English devolution was discussed.  A number of councils have tried to join services together, by economies of scale as well as sharing infrastructure and expertise, government is beginning to recognise this is a way of saving money and joining together services.  Suffolk County Council has long recognised this potential, and has lost no time in lobbying the new Government to consider a proposal from Suffolk for the devolution of funding and powers from Westminster to County Hall. Suffolk does argue that we know were the funding needs to be injected to bring about sustainable growth as well as broker greater sharing of resource across services, although the early steer from the government is to favour City based Mayoral administrations, and seeing that Suffolk does not have a city, there may be a renewed call for the joining up with Cambridge and Norfolk into a regional structure.

Broadband Meeting – Cllr Stringer thanked all that turned up to the first Broadband meeting, it was a great opportunity to give quite a few parishioners the ins and outs of our local Broadband infrastructure, and where we might take this provision in the future.  Actively thanking the parish council.
Items / Questions raised 
· Is there a shortfall in primary school places – Yes.  The change from three tier to two tier is possibly the cause as primary schools are now keeping two extra years.  Most of our schools are managing it but it is getting tight.  
· Northern bypass is around Norwich - Is this something that could be considered for Suffolk / Ipswich.  Plans do exist but whether anything ever comes into fruition remains to be seen.  Cllr Stringer believes the argument needs to be to maintain the A14 before we invest in a new road.  County Council position is A14 is primary.  A12 is restricted at the moment but there seems to be no work taking place.  This is a highways agency issue.  Cllr Stringer agreed that this is very frustrating…  

· Cllr Goudy / Stringer have visited around the village – Nothing on the list other than Whitehall have been achieved.  There is a road closure in place that the Clerk has received notification of and this is for highways maintenance work to take place.  
11. Planning Applications Received –None received
12. Planning Decisions from MSDC  
3487/14 & 3258/14 – Conversion of brick barn to a 3 bedroom dwelling – Browns Place Farm, Brown Street.  Listed building consent from MSDC has been granted.  Planning permission from MSDC has been granted.
3239/14 & 3465/14 – Conversion of existing redundant neat house, pig carcass storage building and slaughter house to a 4 bedroom dwelling.  Installation of solar panels.  Installation of package treatment plant at Browns Place Farm, Brown Street.  Planning permission from MSDC has been granted and listed building consent has been granted.
1241/15 – Regulisation of demolition of side extension chimney and rear pantry.  Erection of single storey side extension.  Formation of dormer window to rear at 40 Church Road, Old Newton.  Planning permission from MSDC has been granted.
13. SALC – Mid Suffolk South Area Meeting – 15th June 2016.  Cllr Clements asked the Council if there are any issues that the Parish Council would like Cllr Clements to raise at this meeting.  Nothing required.
14. Road Signs – Cllr Clements

We need to look at the road signs on the approach to our village  – Old Newton Signs…  We have looked at new signs for the village in the past and they cost circa £1,500 each.  If we are serious about putting Old Newton forward in village competitions we should look to include these at the November budget setting.  SCC possibly to provide some money towards replacing the 30mph signs at the beginning and end of the village boundaries if we are successful in altering the speed limit towards Applewhite House & Barn.

Applewhite Barn 40mph signage plus name plate of the village.  Cllr Stringer confirmed that he has registered the proposal and if they say yes we can then look at renewing the signage to reflect the village name and the mileage limit.  
It was mentioned again that the signs on the S Bends are still in need of replacement / repair and the car in the ditch near to Canhams on the B1113 towards Bacton is still there and has not been recovered yet.  Cllr Stearn was concerned that this is now an environmental hazard and should be dealt with as soon as possible.
15. Broadband - Broadband Interim cover for outer reach areas.  The Parish Council held a meeting on 20th May 2015 that was well attended by 20 members of the public, 3 Parish Councillors and County Cllr Andrew Stringer.  
Cllr Stringer gave an overview of where we are and why the Parish Council stepped in to purchase the broadband system from Ross Allen.  He also explained why we are not getting sometimes as good a signal as we could possibly get moving forward.  It was decided that the parish council did not want to become a broadband provider and wanted this to be more community led / run with Parish Council involvement.  Another meeting was agreed and will take place on 22nd June 2015 whereby a user committee will be set up.  There are some issues that need clarification that have been raised.  We need to look at licensing from Offcom as a start. 
Clerk has spoken to Gordon at Faxbase and he may be interested in taking on the maintenance etc but would be wanting payment for time,  which the clerk has stated was understood.  Gordon needs to know exactly what equipment it is that the PC have purchased.  He also confirmed that the system should not need registering as it is not a microwave system and as long as we are registered for data protection (ICO) which we are we are good… in his opinion.  Cllr Andrew Stringer has also been in contact with Ross who confirms the above.
16. Cllrs Training Modules – SALC – Training tailored.  Clerk to make contact with Stowupland to possibly do some combined training once they have co-opted and more settled following the elections.
17. Employers Liability Insurance to include Little Wood
Clerk has looked into the employers liability insurance with Zurich / Suffolk Acre and have had it confirmed that as Onwoods have delegated management responsibility from the parish council for the Little Wood any work undertaken in the Little Wood on behalf of Onwoods can be treated as the same as when Ward Green are cutting the grass and ONEG are litterpicking.  The only request from Suffolk Acre was that a risk assessment be submitted for reference and to be kept on file.  Cllr Shave thought that this would potentially have cost us money and apologised to Cllr Stearn for asking him to submit his proposal in writing as this was not necessary.
18. Ward Green – Cllr Hill.  Cllr Hill asked about the trees possibly need to be assessed / dealt with as they appear to be dangerous and as the parish council would be liable should anything happen.  It was proposed and seconded to ask Alistair – Chippertech to assess the trees on ward green and provide a written report for the next meeting.  Clerk to action.
19. Defibrillator – Village facility – Cllr Goudy.  Defbrillator’s are being put up in various towns / villages.  Cost approximately £2,000 depending on type of unit installed.  There is a need for someone to be trained to use it.  Possible to incorporate DONG with it as they provide a 24hr contact line.  Funding was discussed and the Chairman wished to spend his expenses element as this has never been claimed and to forgo allowances.  Another suggestion was to write and ask other organisations within the community / Businesses as they may donate towards the costs.  The equipment would need to be checked on a regular basis.  Haughley and Mendlesham parishes have one.  It was believed to be an excellent idea but the parish council need to fine tune exact requirements.  We need to review other villages – Mendlesham, Haughley and Wetherden.  It was also suggested that the Parish Council may need to look at two as we are an extended village.  Cllr Clements offered to get some further details.  Clerk to contact other parish clerks.
20. Councillors matters to be brought to the attention of the Council.
· Cllr Stearn – to get registration number of any cars in the ditches etc.  Last litter pick had over two bags of rubbish that were car bits.

· Yellow paint and potholes – Mill Hill.  These were on the list but have not been repaired yet.
· Finger post on Whitehall Road is missing towards Stonebridge.

· Employment committee – Recommendations regarding Clerks contract of employment.  Committee to deal with and report back at the next meeting.
· Untidy site left dormant for years at the greenhouse site at the end of Brown Street towards Gippng.  A car has now been dumped.  Parish council are aware of it – Need to make MSDC aware of it.
· Chain of office – to be reviewed for the next insurance cover

· Road by Ward Green / honeypot lane – yellow marks are in place but nothing has been done.  Clerk to email again.
21. Public Forum
· Footpaths – Question as to if they are going to be done.  Side of Martin Stearmans home address on Brown Street public footpath is quite bad.  Cllr Stringer did say that this potentially was Land owners responsibility, although SCC have done this previously.  Cllr Stringer confirmed that SCC do still have a team that go out and about – Cllr Stearn to contact as the Footpaths representative.  Contact details to be provided by Cllr Stringer.

· Broadband –  Cllr Stringer has stated that the system is potentially illegal in that it contravenes the contract with BT as we are using household signals to bounce commercially.  Cllr Stringer has provided a Disclaimer from SCC, any breach of contract would be a civil action from BT and as they have failed to provide what they stated they could Cllr Stringer does not believe they will initiate any action.  Member of the public is concerned.  Clerk to investigate further.  

· Footpath – to the school.  Attempted to cut today by ONEG but gave up as a larger piece of machinery is required.

22. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the July meeting
· Defibrillator

· Broadband

· Housing Needs Survey

· Employment Committee
23. Date of the next meeting – Wednesday 1st July 2015 - Apologies received in advance from Mary Reeve for meeting on 1st July.  Meeting closed at 21.27hrs
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